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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Aaron Bowman, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, August 10, 2016
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:33 a.m. on Wednesday, August 10, 2016, in the City Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Aaron Bowman.

In attendance:  Council Members Aaron Bowman (Chair), Jim Love (Vice Chair), Anna Lopez Brosche; Commissioners Gary Anderson, Garrett Barket, Jill D. Haskell, Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Stephen Swann, Penny Thompson; Steven T. Jenkins (ex officio), Marshall Adkison (ex officio); Commissioners Lane T. Burnett and Edward J. Fleming, Jr. and State Representative Lake Ray were excused; Jessica Baker, Administration; Jessica B. Matthews, Legislative Assistant, Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnson, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University, Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator/Harbor Master; James Richardson, Environmental Protection Board; John Flowe, Environmental Quality Division, Neighborhoods Department; Greg Strong, Richard Raclort,  Florida Department of Environmental Protection; Paul Steinbrecher, Tom Barton, JEA; Robin Lumb, Mayor’s Office; Geoff Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; 
Robert Skalitzky, Chief, Natural and Marine Resources, Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department; John Nooney; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Commission voted to approve the minutes for the July 27, 2016 meeting.
The first item on the agenda was a legislative item, RESO 2016-536, Opposing Recent Changes to Fla’s Surface Water Quality Standards by the Fla Environmental Regulation Comm & urging the Governor to Reconsider the Comm’s Recommendations prior to the Recommendations being sent to the EPA for Final Review & Approval & Urging the EPA to provide more appropriate Public Comment Period for the Proposed Changes & thorough Evaluation of Same.    The Chair, Council Member Bowman, explained that at the previous Waterways Commission  meeting, the St. Johns Riverkeeper, Lisa Rinaman, had brought this matter to the attention of the Commission characterizing it as a “setback” because the  Florida Environmental Regulation Commission had voted to approve an increased level of toxic chemicals that can be discharged into Florida’s waterways.  After a discussion of the matter, Council Member Love requested that Assistant General Counsel draft a resolution that expressed the City Council’s opposition to the new policy; the Chair indicated that he would have representatives from both sides of the issue to make presentations at the August Commission meeting.
Jimmy Orth, Executive Director, St. Johns Riverkeeper, offered the organization’s perspective and concerns regarding the new changes in policy that the Florida Department of Environmental Protection presented to the Florida Environmental Regulation Commission for approval.  He explained that the new policy that enables the discharge of an increased level of toxic chemicals into our waterways was a threat to human health.  Mr. Orth explained what constituted Florida’s Human Health-Based Water Quality Criteria (HHC).  HHC are water quality standards that each state is required to have to protect human health.  The criteria specify the amount of chemicals in a water body that could be a threat to human health.  The Clean Water Act requires states to periodically review water quality standards.  Florida last reviewed its water quality standard in 1992.  
Mr. Orth explained that the St. Johns Riverkeeper is concerned that the Florida Department of Environmental Protection used a model for the new policies that increases the limits on chemicals that will imperil Florida’s surface and drinking water.  He said that 66 of the 96 chemicals have higher limits than the Environmental Protection Agency recommends.  Many of the chemicals are carcinogenic.  Mr. Orth explained that the St. Johns Riverkeeper had neither the resources nor the time to challenge the Florida Department of Environmental Protection on scientific data.  He referenced the recommendations of the EPA in using a risk level for calculating human health standards for carcinogenic chemicals.  He explained that FDEP chose less protective risk levels for a number of the chemicals the agency evaluated in its model.
Mr. Orth noted that Floridians consume a considerable amount of fish; Florida has a higher Fish Consumptive Rate (FCR); Floridians eat more fish than the national average.  As such, more Floridians are exposed to cancer and other health risks from water contamination.
Council Member Jim Love asked Mr. Orth if the weight of individuals was considered as a factor in risks to public health that he alluded to.  He wanted to know how many of the 85 new chemicals recommended for approval were carcinogenic.  Further, he asked what city in Florida had the largest surface water.  Jacksonville is high on the list.
Commissioner Raymond Pringle wanted to know if other states used a model similar to FDEP’s to arrive at policy changes.  Commissioner Pringle noted that a considerable amount of fish consumed by Floridians is imported from third-world countries.  Mr. Orth said that the fact that so much of the fish in markets is imported from abroad is an important consideration.

Commissioner Ralph Hodges asked Mr. Orth if other states have the same “limits” range; if other states are more or less protective of their respective water quality standards.
Mr. Orth explained that his organization was alarmed by the process in voting to approve FDEP’s recommendations for policy changes.  Only five of the seven appointed members of the Florida Environmental Regulations voted.  The two commission seats that are vacant represented two key stakeholders in the debate: the environmentalist seat and the local government seat.

Drew Bartlett, Deputy Secretary for Water Policy & Ecosystem, Florida Department of Environmental Protection, explained FDEP’s policy changing position.
Before he began his presentation, Secretary Bartlett commended the work the Jacksonville Waterways Commission has done in improving the waterways and improving water quality.

Mr. Bartlett provided background information on the requirements that states have to ensure that clean water policies are in place.  He said that he was before the Commission to explain FDEP’s new criteria for water quality standards.

Mr. Bartlett explained that the EPA requires states to assess their respective clean water standards every three years.  The last time that Florida did an assessment was in 1992.

Secretary Bartlett explained that in arriving at the new criteria in its model, FDEP relied on science.  FDEP relied on the findings of a panel that was comprised of an array of accomplished toxicologists for a number of universities in making its recommendations.
The main driver of FDEP’s new criteria was the information gleaned from EPA’s June 2015 release of its new numbers for criteria.  It was the latest research on toxicology.  Secretary Bartlett reiterated FDEP’s reliance on science.  To its detractors, FDEC retorts that FDEP is acting on what scientists recommend.
On the Love resolution, Secretary Bartlett advised the Commission that it might want to think carefully about what the opposition to the new policy and criteria means.  None of the detractors of the new criteria and policy has come forth and provided any new scientific research.
Council Member Love told Secretary Bartlett that more public input and more explanation were needed in recommending new criteria and policies.

Commissioner Garrett Barket asked Secretary Bartlett why the chemical chlordane was on FDEP’s list of chemicals assessed.  He recalled that when he had environmental law back in law school, chlordane was outlawed.  The Commissioner later reported that he had googled chlordane and found that in 1958, the federal government had banned all uses of the chemical.  Commissioner Barket indicated that after learning this information, he was inclined to vote for the Love resolution.
Commissioner Raymond Pringle asked the Secretary how many workshops FDEP had around the state to provide for public input.  The Secretary replied that there had been thirteen workshops.   Commissioner Pringle indicated that he was satisfied that FDEP sought and was able to ascertain public input on the department’s new policies.

Commissioner Gary Anderson questioned how often Florida’s waterways were monitored for chemical content.  Secretary Bartlett explained that monitoring was done on either a monthly or bi-monthly basis depending on the waterway.

Commissioner Stephen Swann asked if the change in the criteria and water quality standards affect the water that came out of his tap.  Secretary Bartlett answered in the negative.

Commissioner Jill Haskell, whose profession is boating and the fishing industry, asked if the fishing industry’s interests were weighed in the Florida Environmental Regulation Commission’s vote on FDEP’s recommendations?
Commissioner Hodges asked Secretary Bartlett if Jacksonville’s Environmental Protection Board had any input or was involved with any of the workshops that FDEP held to gauge public input on the policy and criteria changes.  James Richardson, the City’s Environment Protection Board, explained that though that body was aware of the workshops, none of the workshops were held in Jacksonville.

The Chair asked Council Member Love to explain what his resolution entailed.

Mr. Love explained that the resolution implored the Governor to reconsider the standards in the recommendations of FDEP and to provide more time to consider input from the public.  He explained that safety is the key issue for the health of the people and the wellbeing of the fishing industry.  
In commenting on the resolution, Commissioner Stephen Swann professed complete confidence in science and the scientific evidence that FDEP relied upon.

Commissioner Ralph Hodges felt that the Commission had to make policy decisions rather than scientific decisions.  He decried the fact that Jacksonville’s Environment Protection Board had no input into FDEP’s policy change.

Council Member Aaron Bowman (with Commission Vice Chair, Council Member Love, in the chair), explained that the process and scientific method were important to him.  He was satisfied with the process and would be not be supportive of the Love resolution.

On a vote of 5-5, the resolution failed.  

Yea: Haskell, Hodges, Love, Barket, Thompson.

Nay: Anderson, Bowman, Brosche, Pringle, Swann.

The Commission next turned to the City’s Irrigation Policy.  At the July Commission meeting, Commissioner Penny Thompson had inquired as to whether or not the City enforced its irrigation policy.  John Flowe, Water Quality Division, gave a presentation on Irrigation Policies, Enforcement and Outreach.
Mr. Flowe explained the intent of Ordinance 2008-30-E that created a water conservation program.  The irrigation policy stipulated the days of the week and hours of the day that property owners had with which to water their lawns.  

Outreach was achieved with brochures, press releases and social media.

Mr. Flowe characterized the recent enactment of Ordinance 2016-404 as a companion to the fertilizer use ordinance.  It is to bring Jacksonville’s regulations in compliance with St. Johns River Water Management District rules. 

Mr. Flowe explained that the City’s irrigation policies are a component of the Basin Management Action Plan (BMAP).

In the monthly St. Johns River Status Report on Water Quality and Manatees, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University, reported that rainfall is below average for the year; the river’s water temperature is in the 80s; salinity has decreased because of recent rainfall.

In an August 1st aerial survey, 156 manatees were counted.  The manatees have begun to migrate southward.  There were no new manatee fatalities to report.  There have been 10 fatalities for the year, 2 of which were boater-related.

In New Business, Commissioner Ralph Hodges brought to the Commission’s attention a problem that has developed at Goodbye’s Creek boat ramp where boaters have been leaving commercial wastes on the premises when they leave.
Commissioner Garrett Barket reported on an Indian River Lagoon situation that he noticed while on a recent visit.  There are fewer crabs available.  He described a crab industry collapse in the area and said that it is something that the Waterways Commission should keep its eye on; Jacksonville has a vibrant blue crab industry.

In Old Business, Commissioner Ralph Hodges referenced the communication that Florida East Coast Railroad  has had with the United States Coast Guard advising USCG  on plans to close the bridge for a period of time for structural repairs of the structure.  Commissioner Hodges recalled the numerous complaints of boaters and the time that the Waterways Commission has devoted to the issue.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:52 a.m.
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